Planning Commission Work Meeting Minutes
Thursday, March 19, 2015
City Council Chambers
220 East Morris Avenue
Time 6:00 p.m.

Commission Members Present: Rachel Lauritzen, Presiding
Lynda Brown
Holly Carson
Jeremy Carter
Brandon Dalton
Mark Kindred

Staff Members Present: Michael Florence, Community Development Director
Francis Lilly, Deputy Director
Alexandra White, City Planner
Sharen Hauri, Urban Design Director

Urban Design Director, Sharen Hauri, discussed the Downtown South Salt Lake Project, which
involves the area from 2100 South to I-80 and from State Street west to 300 West, The Master
Plan and zoning will be done over the coming months. A $63,000 grant was received from the
Wasatch Front Regional Council this past week to complete the Master Plan. IDI Consultants
were performing the land use planning for the City using budget money from the previous year.
The grant money will be used primarily to continue to utilize their services.

Ms. Hauri reported that the City’s Property Ombudsmen, Bill Knowles, has been working on the
downtown exchange. He was getting the word out and making the community aware of what is
planned and that new zoning is coming. They also performed public outreach/marketing to get
feedback from the public on what they should be doing and formulated messages to the
Commigsion based on the input received. The focus groups helped staff understand the public’s
needs, ideas, and priorities.

Ms. Hauri indicated that the intent was to build a downtown with a civic component, a cultural
component, and special projects. The goal was to make it a place to live, work, and play. The
Commissioners were asked a series of questions beginning with what “downtown” means to
them. Some of the responses were that it is a social gathering place with park-like qualities. It
was also described as a place with energy and activity and a place for businesses to thrive.
Downtown was also envisioned as a co-mingling of the business community and local residents
and a place constantly in motion.

The next question pertained to the types of businesses the Commission would like to attract in
the downtown area. Some of the responses were a place that is clean, non-industrial, a center for
entertainment, social meeting places, live theatrical establishments, retail, family-oriented
business, businesses that have advantageous access to transit, and green space.
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The third question pertained to what the downtown should look like. Some of the responses a
park-like feel, clean lines, a variety of building styles with different architectural styles and
scales, a variety of residential uses, and water features. It was suggested that there be ample
parking. Some of the desired activities included eating, shopping, movie theaters, places to
bicycle, and a night life element balanced with daytime activities for children such as green
spaces and inexpensive activities like water fountains and playgrounds.

It was recommended that the area be well lit, have a variety of uses, and be walkable. The
Commission considered the best way to disseminate information to be the newsletter, email,
clectronic media, and social media. A question was raised about the City’s social media
presence. Ms. Hauri stated that staff distributes information through Facebook and Instagram. It
is, however, not a full-time effort. Banners were also thought to be a good way to promote
events.

Sports were also found to be very popular. It was suggested that there be a gym or field where
tournaments can be hosted and attract participants from outside the City. Chair Lauritzen
envisioned the downtown area as a place where events can take place, small businesses can
thrive, and a place for families to enjoy. She did not want it to be overtaken by large
corporations or not get enough community traffic to be well utilized and thrive.

Ms. Hauri reported that staff was working on a project and a grant for a playground. She invited
Commission Members who would like to be involved to contact her. The grant requires the
submission of a list of citizens who would like to volunteer their time and help recruit people to
help construct it. If the grant is awarded, the City will have two months to put the details
together.

Community Development Director, Michael Florence, reported that the Mayor spoke the
previous day about the State of the City and addressed downtown. Ie stated that the City signed
an agreement with the Boyer Company to develop property the City owns in the area, which is
the Old Burton Lumber and Inkley properties. The first project will be standard retail and
consist of a supermarket, which will be a good draw for the City. The next step will be to
address what goes around the anchor tenant, how Parley’s Trail will be incorporated along the
Street Car, where housing will be located, and what other commercial is desired there.

1. Discussion of Agenda Items.

New City Planner, Alexandra White, introduced herself and stated that during the regular
meeting she would be giving a brief presentation on the Riverfront Development. She reported
that this is the final subdivision plat approval for the 57 single-family lot planned unit
development. The property is zoned Master Planned Mixed Use and was previously approved as
part of the overall Riverfront Master Planned Mixed Use Development. The site plan for the
project was displayed with the portion being discussed tonight shown in red. The proposed
subdivision would be developed in two phases. Phase 1 will include 10 lots and Phase 2 will
consist of a balance of 47 lots for a total of 57 lots, which would be developed over a period of
24 months. The 8.72-acre property is located at 3750 South 900 West with a proposed density of
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6.54 units per acre. The development is surrounded primarily by multi-family residential, light
industrial, and the Jordan River.

Ms. White reported that the design standards follow the City’s residential design standards and
the adopted Riverfront Development design standards. The homes will be 1, 1 %4, and 2 stories
with a variety of materials on the exterior of the home. Floor plans will range from two to four
bedrooms with the intent being to attract families to the neighborhood. Open space was planned
for the neighborhood. Ms. White indicated that the developer will plant and landscape the front
yards of each home which each having two trees. All public green space will be maintained by a
homeowners’ association.

Due to issues with vandalism and graffiti in the area, it was determined that the perimeter
fencing should be metal picket. There will be no wood or vinyl fencing within the development.
Interior fencing will be left to the homeowner but will likely consist of privacy or semi-privacy
fencing between the homes. All light fixtures within the neighborhood will conform to the
Riverfront Master Plan, which was previously approved. It includes collector street lights with
sensitivity to placement and the ambience of the neighborhood to maintain the residential feel.
Access and parking issues were also addressed. Each home will have a two-car garage in
addition to the driveway. The developer was working with the City on fire, water, sewer,
drainage, garbage collection, and bonding. Staff recommended approval.

Chair Lauritzen asked if the landscaping plan included a requirement that there be a variety of
plans. It had recently come to her attention that having too many of the same trees can be
problematic in the event a bug comes through and decimates them all. Ms. White recalled that
there were three or four species of deciduous trees in addition to another green species. Specifics
were available in the residential guideline book. Deputy Director, Francis Lilly, stated that the
initial Riverfront Master Plan included a tree planting plan that designated several tree species
from which they could select.

Mr. Lilly reported that tonight there are two General Plan amendment petitions. The first was a
petition to amend the Future Land Use Map from Medium Density Residential to General
Commercial. The properties are currently owned by Car City who is looking to expand. The
area shown in blue on the site map was formerly a vacant and abandoned home. The home had
been vacant for over 20 years and suffered a calamity when a tree fell on it. In the last year the
City was able to compel, through an abatement order, the demolition of the home. The owner of
Car City agreed to take on the demolition and purchase the property. The applicant now wishes
to redevelop it, expand the dealership site, and bring it into conformity in terms of parking,
staging, and landscaping. He planned to provide a 10-foot buffer around the surrounding
residential uses and enhance that corner of State Street and 3185 South.

It was noted that the Car City property is in the Commercial Corridor Zone and the former
residence is in the Single-Family Residential Zone. The project would require a zone change and
a design review that would be subject to a recommendation by the Planning Commission and
approval by the City Council. The design review would be subject to Planning Commission
approval. Mr. Lilly reported that policy specifies that if encroachment is allowed into a
residential area, it should be done on a larger scale with significant amenities and buffers to
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upgrade the neighborhood. He felt this may be one of the critical questions on which the
application hinges. Another goal addresses appropriately seeking the redevelopment of non-
conforming uses, properties, and structures to be more conforming over the long term. This
would modernize an existing dilapidated dealership site where the parking lot, parking
configuration, and building do not meet the current design standards set forth in City Code. This
would facilitate that redevelopment.

Another goal was to protect low-density residential areas adjacent to business districts. Mr. Lilly
stated that an argument could be made that because the home was vacant for more than 20 years,
the damage to the surrounding residential uses has been done. The question was whether the
applicant should be forced to build a new home or allowed to expand the dealership. The
provision in place is to follow the General Plan as closely as possible. Staff recommended the
Commission apply consistent criteria. Mr. Lilly stated that staff has always advised petitioners
that they believe their chances of getting an approval are better if they can actually present a site
plan that reorganizes the site makes a significant change to a piece of property.

Mr. Lilly introduced the Louise Avenue petition, which is very similar to the Car City request. A
key difference is that the homes on 75 and 79 East Louise Avenue exist and the applicants are
not proposing to completely redevelop the site. They would like to demolish the homes, expand
the parking, install a buffer, upgrade the landscaping, and allow the dealership to expand. This
would bring the dealership close to conformity with the ordinance. Currently one acre of display
area is required along with 200 feet of lineal frontage. What is proposed gets them closer to that
goal. An aerial photo of the dealership was shown along with the location of the single-family
homes. The surrounding land uses are similar in both cases,

In response to an email Mr. Lilly received earlier in the day from Commissioner Carter, he
reported that in 2012 a zone change was approved for Unlimited Auto to allow the applicant to
redevelop their site. At that time staff did not believe a General Plan amendment was necessary
because it was functioning as a single dealership lot and the applicant found a way to improve its

function. The zone change was ultimately approved. The historic use of the property was
described.

The Planning Commission Work Meeting adjourned at approximately 6:50 p.m.



Planning Commission Regular Meeting Minutes
Thursday, March 19, 2015
City Council Chambers
220 East Morris Avenue
Time 7:00 p.m.

Commission Members Present;:

Staff Members Present:

Moment of Reflection:

Pledge of Allegiance:

Motion to Approve the Agenda:

Second to the Motion:

Vote:

Rachael Lauritzen, Presiding
Lynda Brown

Holly Carson

Jeremy Carter

Brandon Dalton

Mark Kindred

Michael Florence, Community Development Director
Francis Lilly, Deputy Director

Alexandra White, City Planner

Chair Lauritzen

Commissioner Dalton

Commissioner Carter

Commissioner Brown

Unanimous

New Business

. Public Hearing
S-15-002

Final Plat Approval of a 57-Lot Single-Family Home Planned Unit Development. This
project was approved as part of the Riverfront Master Planned Mixed Use Development,

Action Item
Address: 3750 South 900 West
Applicant:  Riverfront Development and Mark Garza

City Planner, Alexandra White, presented the staff report and reported that this is the final
subdivision plat approval for a 57-lot single-family planned unit development. The current
zoning is Master Planned Mixed Use and the project was previously approved as part of the
overall Riverfront Master Planned Mixed Use Development. The site plan for the entire
development was displayed. Ms. White indicated that the focus of tonight’s meeting would be
on the area outlined in red. The proposed subdivision would be developed in two main phases,
Phase 1 would include 10 lots along Carlisle Park Lane. Phase 2 would consist of a balance of
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47 lots for a total of 57 single-family detached dwellings. The parcel is 8,72 acres in size with a
proposed density of 6,54 units per acre. The surrounding land uses consist primarily of multi-
family residential. The Jordan River is to the west, there is industrial is to the north, and a mix of
the three to the east.

Ms. White reported that the project is subject to all of South Salt Lake residential design
standards and the Riverfront Development design standards that were previously adopted.
Sample renderings of the proposed homes were displayed. The homes will be 1, 1 %, and 2-
story homes. The exterior of the homes will include a variety of materials including brick, stone,
stucco, painted fiber cement, and hardy board. There will be numerous exterior color options as
well. The units will range from two to four bedrooms but will average three bedrooms. The
intent was to keep families in the area. The building massing will be scaled and there will be
variation throughout the neighborhood.

With regard to open space and landscaping, open space was planned into the neighborhood. The
neighborhood has a tree plan with each home having two trees. The developer will landscape the
front yards. Fencing issues were discussed. Due to issues with vandalism and graffiti the
perimeter fence was determined to be a metal picket. Additional landscaping would be added to
provide screening. No wood or vinyl fencing would be allowed along the perimeter of the
project. Interior fencing will be left to the homeowner and may consist of privacy or semi-
privacy fencing, All light fixtures will conform to the Riverfront Master Plan District Plan as
previously approved and there will be collector streetlights. The intent was to provide for the
safe movement of vehicles and people and to protect the desired ambience and feel of the
community. Residential style streetlights shall be used on all interior streets and collector style
streetlights will be used along Carlisle Park Lane.

Access issues were discussed. Ms. White stated that the project can be accessed off of Fine
Drive, 900 West, or Carlisle Park Lane. Each home will have a two-car garage and a driveway.
The developer was working with the City on fire, water, sewer, storm drainage, garbage
collection, and all bonding aspects of the project. Photos showing samples of the developer’s
work were displayed. Staff believed that bringing new single-family residential to the
neighborhood will benefit the area and attract families. Staff recommended approval.

In response to a question raised, Deputy Director, Frank Lilly, reported that there is a
homeowners’ association although it will be fairly limited and address only the landscaped areas,
His opinion was that the homes are at a price point that would make them difficult to rent.

Commissioner Carter asked about the green space. Community Development Director, Michael
Florence, reported that the green space is basically a detention area and will not be active space.
In terms of open space, the residents will have their backyards and an elementary school that is
proposed to be built nearby.

Commissioner Kindred asked about the depth of the detention area. Mr. Florence estimated it
will be three to four feet deep. Water will be held there after which it will drain into the storm
water system.
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Mark Garza was present representing the site developer, Riverfront Development. With regard
to green space he explained that during a heavy rain event water will enter the pond and be
released into the storm system. A park is located to the southwest of the project where there are
playground facilities. Nearby there is also a trail connection and school site. It was noted that
the detention pond landscaping will consist of grass and trees.

Brian Flamm from DAI/Candlelight Homes gave his address as 1099 West South Jordan
Parkway, in South Jordan, He reported that they build homes in most cities along the Wasatch
Front and have a similar development in Midvale, He noted that they do not build starter homes
and are typically targeted to move up buyers families. Their target is an average finished square
footage of over 2,000 square feet. They use materials and elevations that are in line with the
times and appealing to buyers,

Chair Lauritzen opened the public hearing at 7:15 p.m.

Mary Phillips gave her address as 3807 River Run Way, Unit [, and stated that she lives in the
condominiums next to the proposed subdivision. She was thrifled with the project and felt it
would improve the community. She asked when 900 West will go through and stated that when
it does there will be less traffic for the construction workers who will build the homes. She
expressed her support.

Kay Mumford gave her address as 3742 Carlisle Park Place, Unit 2, and asked when construction
will commence.

There were no further public comments. Chair Lauritzen closed the public hearing.

Mr. Florence stated that the developer is in the process of leveling the site and has begun to haul
in heavy equipment. The developer of the single-family homes will record a plat within the next
30 days to subdivide the property. Within the next two to three months he expects construction
to begin. With regard to the road going through, Mr. Florence stated that the traffic studies
completed for development include recommendations to address traffic the development will
create. Staff planned to meet with area residents and come up with a plan, The results of traffic
study showed that the road will not need to be addressed until 2020 but will depend on how the
60 acres redevelops.

Commissioner Carter liked that this is not a starter home development and considered it a nice
change of pace that will hopefully help keep families in the City.

Mr. Florence stated that the school district closed with the developer on the property but they

have not yet provided the City with a timeline, Originally they indicated that it would be five to
six years before the school will go in.

Motion to APPROVE the Final Plat for a 57-lot single-family home planned unit
development as part of the Riverfront Master Planned Mixed Use Development.

Commissioner Kindred
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Second on the motion: Commissioner Brown
Vote: Unanimous

. Public Hearing
GP-15-001

A Recommendation to the City Council to amend the City’s Future Land Use Map from
Medium Density Residential to General Commercial.

Action Item

Address: 134, 135, 139 East 3185 South
Applicant:  Car City, L1.C, and Edgardo Martinez

Mr. Lilly presented the staff report and stated that the request will bring the Future Land Use
Map designation in line with properties to the west and north. The property shown in red on the
site plan map was identified as the Car City lot on the corner of State Street and 3185 South and
is zoned Commercial. The applicant desired to incorporate the site of a former residential home
on 3185 South into his dealership. The first step to that end was to bring the Future Land Use
Map info alignment with the potential request to rezone the property from Single-Family
Residential to Commercial.

Mr. Lilly explained that the Future Lane Use Map serves as a guiding document for zone
changes in the City and specifies the residential property as Medium-Density Residential and the
auto dealership as General Commercial, The history of the property was described. The
applicants were asked to present a broad conceptual site plan indicating what they would like to
do. They made it clear that they would like to rebuild the dealership and bring it info
conformance with current City standards. Currently the dealership is non-conforming and the
site has been difficult to manage and operate for both the City and the business owner. The
proposed change would resolve most of the existing problems by giving the dealership sufficient
acreage and frontage for a good street presence. It would also accommodate a new building with
a 10-foot landscape buffer between it and the existing residential properties. There will be 15%
site landscaping and 15 feet of landscaping along State Street, which is required by the
ordinance.

Mr. Lilly asked the Commission to consider the following elements of the General Plan in
making a decision:

1. Goal LU-1. Regulate land uses based on compatibility with surrounding uses, residential
areas, and economic feasibility. Maintain residential, business, and industrial areas that
are vibrant and where the health and safety of all are protected.

2. Goal LU-3. Appropriately seek the redevelopment of legal non-conforming uses,
properties, and structures to be more conforming over the long term.
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3. Goal LU-7. Protect low density residential areas adjacent to business districts.
4. Goal CV-3, Follow the General Plan as closely as possible.

Chair Lauritzen asked about the distance from the sidewalk to the transit station. Mr. Lilly stated

that there is a bus stop on the sidewalk. The distance to the transit station was estimated at one-
half mile.

Jeremy Hansen was present from Dominion Engineering and identified himself as the engineer
who prepared the site plan. Carlos Martinez, the owner of Car City, LLC, stated that the existing
building is old and in constant need of repair. He felt that in the long run constructing a new
building will save him money. In response to a question raised by Chair Lauritzen, Mr. Martinez
stated that the new building will fit in very well with the existing neighborhood and improve the
appearance of the area.

Mr. Hansen stated that the plan includes the placement of a screened wall between the
commercial and residential and a 10-foot landscaped buffer between the residential and
commercial on the east side. The proposed changes will improve the look of the business and
make it more functional.

With regard to access, Mr. Hansen stated that currently there are three accesses along 3185
South, none of which are used currently. The one furthest to the east is used by the resident.

The drive approach on State Street is currently being used by the business, They would maintain
the access on State Street and only use the one access to close up a few of the existing drive
approaches. The access off of 3185 South will be primarily for the dealership. The primary
access for customers will be off of State Street. The possibility of a gate was discussed to limit
aceess.

Chair Lauritzen opened the public hearing at 7:39 p.m.

Kelly Hildebrandt reported that he lives on the property farthest east. He had no quarrel with

Mr., Martinez but was concerned about what will happen 10 years from now. He commented that
the City has a reputation for using eminent domain to move people out of their properties.

Mr. Hildebrandt had seen businesses come and go on the property over the years and did not
want to be forced out of his home at some point in the future. He submitted a letter from his
neighbor who was not able to be present which was made part of the record.

Virgil Bkstrom identified himself as Mr. Hildebrandt’s neighbor and did not want to see the car
dealership expand. He remarked that the shop is on their street and their mechanics work on cars
and test drive them up and down the street at high speeds. Mr. Ekstrom had complained on
several occasions and informed the offending employees that there are children in the
neighborhood. In the past they the employees been combative. He considered the situation to be
unsafe.




South Salt Lake City Planning Commission Regular Meeting 10
March 19, 2015

Carolina Recupro identified herself as Mr. Ekstrom’s neighbor and also had concerns with the
proposal. She owns a business in the City and walks her dog every day to work. There is always
a car parked in her path, which is inconvenient. She was also worried about her property value
decreasing.

McKenzie Diederich gave her address as 141 East 3185 South and expressed concern with
privacy since they are directly next to the subject property. She felt her privacy had already been
invaded since she has a chain link fence and the dealership parks cars right up next to it. This
prevents her from opening her kitchen window. Her back door is on the side and she feels like
she can’t use that door because there are always cars and workers there. They also park in front
of her home. Her biggest concern was whether privacy fencing will be installed. She asked that
it be installed around the entire lot and stated that the property currently looks very trashy. The
existing fence is chain link with barbed wire and is dilapidated. She agreed to provide the
Commission with photos for their consideration.

Austin Enser gave his address as 141 East 3185 South and expressed concern with the lack of a
fence. What the applicants were planning seemed nice and he did not object to them growing as
long as steps are not taken to take over the surrounding properties through eminent domain to
grow further, He also recommended that privacy fencing be installed and that cars not park on
the street.

Ryan Goff gave his address as 160 East 3185 South and shared the concerns raised previously.
He commented that the property is an eyesore and he empathized with the business owner. His
concern was that the situation will not improve based on how they maintain the existing property
and observing their shop procedures. He hoped there would be enough oversight to make sure it
is done correctly and not merely an expansion of an eyesore.

Melquisedec Motute gave his address as 148 East 3185 South and stated that the sitvation cannot
completely be blamed on the dealership. He has three children with the youngest being two
years old. In the summer they like to spend time outside. He asked that speed bumps be
installed on both sides of the street in an effort to reduce vehicular speeds. Mr. Motute also
questioned how property values will be affected by the proposal.

A letter submitted by John and Lora Cowan was read and made part of the record. The Cowans
live at 142 East 3185 South and love their neighborhood. He trusted the City to ensure that the
zoning will remain residential so that the improvements will not be undermined.

Chair Lauritzen commented that some traffic enforcement issues may need to be addressed.

Mr. Lilly agreed and stated that when redevelopment occurs adjacent to existing residential uses
the City’s design standards require a number of things. First, an eight-foot privacy wall is
required. It cannot have barbed wire, must be light type, and of a durable material. In addition,
all new redevelopment that occurs adjacent to existing residential must have a 10-foot landscape
buffer between the residential property line and the use. If the change is approved, the site
redevelopment would result in an eight-foot block wall and a 10-foot buffer between their rear
yards. That was thought to be a significant improvement over what exists currently.
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There were no further public comments. Chair Lauritzen closed the public hearing at
7:57 p.n.

Chair Lauritzen pointed out that the situation is tricky because there are a number of competing
goals in the Master Plan,

Commissioner Kindred commended Mr. Martinez for wanting to expand his business and
improve its appearance. He considered what was proposed to be lot-by-lot encroachment and
did not think it qualifies as large scale rezoning,

Chair Lauritzen questioned whether the amenities are significant enough to mitigate the impact
on the neighborhood. She also questioned whether the scale is large enough. She also identified
encroachment as an issue. She felt that the impact to the three lots would have a significant
impact on the neighborhood.

Commissioner Dalton felt that expansion of the site, a better designed building, and a site plan
will solve many of the existing problems. He felt there were many opportunities to make 3185
South a better street with the expansion, In addition, he thought the quality of the commercial
property will be greatly improved by constructing a new building.

Commissioner Carter wanted to consider whether this is the right thing, He agreed that the
design could mitigate some of the issues that are currently being experienced by the residents.
He was concerned about changing the zoning and then trying to walk it back if it doesn’t go
through since it would have meant the elimination of three parcels that could have been nsed for
residential. He had a difficult time justifying changing the zoning with a future land use for this
purpose. Additionally he did not think the lot was large enough and does not change enough,

Motion to recommend DENIAL of the applicant’s petition to the South Salt Lake City
Council to amend the Future Land Use Map at 3165-3185 South State Street and 131-139
East 3185 South for the following reasons:

1. The General Plan includes a policy to not allow encroachment into existing
residential areas on a lot-by-lot basis. This application seeks to amend the
designation of three single-family parcels from Low-Density Residential to
Commercial General.

2. Encroachment into the residential district should be done on a larger scale with
significant amenities and buffers installed to upgrade the neighborhood.

Commissioner Carson
Second to the motion: Commissioner Kindred
Vote: Commissioner Kindred — Aye;

Commissioner Brown — Nay;
Chair Lauritzen — Aye;
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Commissioner Carson — Aye;
Commissioner Dalton — Nay;
Commissioner Carter-Aye.

The motion passed 4-to-2.

. Public Hearing
GP-15-002

A Recommendation to the City Council to amend the City’s Future Land Use Map from
Medium Density Residential to General Commereial.

Action Item

Address: 75 and 79 East Louise Avenue
Applicant:  Louise Avenue, LLC and Gary McDougal

Mr. Lilly presented the staff report and stated that Lounise Avenue, LLC is making the petition fo
amend the Future Land Use Map to designate just over one-quarter acre of land from Low-
Density Residential to General Commercial. The purpose of the petition is to allow for the
expansion of the existing car dealership, which fronts State Street at 2848 South State Street.
This application is similar to the previous one presented in that a car dealership on State Street is
seeking to expand to the east. The current zoning map was displayed showing the property in
red. The Future Land Use Map shows Medium-Density Residential to Low-Density Residential
for the residential component and General Commercial for the commercial component. Photos
of the property were displayed.

There are two homes located to the west that are in poor condition. The surrounding uses
consists of an auto dealership to the north, single-family residences to the south, an auto
dealership to the east, and single-family residences to the west. The General Plan considerations
for the request were exactly the same as for the previous request,

Mir. Lilly stated that there is a policy to prevent encroachment into residential areas on a lot-by-
lot basis. It was understood that there could be a balance struck between preserving residential
integrity of neighborhoods adjacent to State Street and allowing commercial properties to
redevelop. Mr. Lilly referenced Land Use Goal 3, which recommends appropriately seeking the
redevelopment of legal non-conforming uses, properties, and structures to be more conforming
over the long term. The existing car dealership is non-conforming with respect to the display
arca. City ordinance requires that a dealership have a minimum of one acre of display area in the
front or side yard. Allowing the dealership to expand would decrease the level of non-
conformance but the new display area would be located behind the building. The applicant was
not proposing to build a new structure or redevelop the site. The area behind the building could
be considered a vehicle preparation area where vehicles would wait to be displayed by the dealer.

Mr. Lilly reported that if the applicant obtains the General Plan amendment, they will request an
amendment to the zoning map and design review approval. At that time the Planning
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Commission could request that they bring the site into more conformance in terms of
landscaping and request that they install landscaping along State Street and Louise Avenue. The
landscaping would be in addition to the 10-foot landscape buffer that would be required adjacent
to the single-family residence. Furthermore, the applicants indicated in their Applicant Letter,
that while they are in no hurry to redevelop the site, they would do so if their tenant requested it
and as circumstances warranted. They were willing, however, to do the landscaping and the
buffering wall immediately.

Chair Lauritzen asked about the material differences between this request and the previous
application. Mr. Lilly explained that there are two existing homes on the site. Although they are
in poor condition, they are habitable. The home in the previous request posed a life safety risk
and the applicant requested a new site plan and proposed to mitigate some of the problems with
the site. None of those conditions exist in this case. This applicant is not proposing to rebuild
the dealership but is simply looking to expand the parking area.

The applicants, Brian McDougal, who gave his address as 2449 Brook Mill Lane, in Sandy, and
his brother, Curtis MeDougal, who resides at 11761 South Autumn Ridge Cove, in Sandy,
introduced themselves. Brian McDougal gave a history of the property and reported that his
father originally purchased the area outlined in red in the late 1960s. They also purchased all of
the property where Unlimited Auto Sales was. It was not zoned commercial and was a
motel/apartment complex. Their father also purchased the two homes on Louise Avenue. Both
are in poor shape and it is not financial feasible to make the necessary renovations. Because of
the new adjacent commercial building approved in 2012, they did not think it was viable to build
new residences there. With the proposed expansion, their intent was to reunite the lots for a
contiguous car lot. Mr. McDougal stated that they would like to remodel the existing building
and replace the roof. If the two lots are combined, he felt they would be close to having a
conforming lot.

Commissioner Carter did not understand how installing new windows and a new furnace is not
financially feasible. Curtis McDougal stated that the homes need extensive repairs. They also
have structural problems and cannot be rebuilt. Commissioner Carter’s understanding was that
the applicants do not want to make the needed repairs and would prefer to build a parking lot.

He did not see the need for repairs as a viable reason to bulldoze the homes. Mr. McDougal
stated that regardless of how much money is invested in the homes they will never break even.
The fact that the homes abut commercial makes renovation less feasible. Mr. McDougal thought
that what is proposed will make the site look much better and improve the neighborhood.

Chair Lauritzen opened the public hearing,

Pat Brown gave his address as 64 East Louise Avenue and stated that he has lived on the street
since he was a child. He loves the City and described Mack McDougal, the McDougal’s father
as a very kind person. He described the close relationship families who have lived in the
neighborhood have had for many years. Mr. Brown realized there are numerous problems with
the homes and stated that much of that is due to fact that the tenant never complains. He
questioned whether the McDougals understand the extent of the problems because he has never
seen them there or observed anyone care for the homes. He felt they would be in better shape if
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they had been properly maintained. Mr. Brown stated that as a contractor, he has never seen a
home that cannot be restored. With respect to the building behind the homes, it provides privacy
for the tenants. The tenants, although elderly, cannot be discarded. He noted that many of the
families on the street have been there for 30 or 40 years. Itis a great family neighborhood and
they would like to keep it that way. Mr. Brown offered to help restore the homes to make it
more affordable for the McDougals,

Kathleen Alired was present on behalf of Shirley Lecheminant who lives at 64 East Louise
Avenue and was unable to be in attendance. Ms. Lecheminant is 76 years old and started a
petition on the street. In one day she collected 41 signatures from people who do not want the
request to be approved. The neighbors do not want to see the commercial operation expand and
they love the people who live in the homes.

Ini Frank gave her address as 71 East Louise Avenue and stated that she has small children and
worries about them. She wanted to maintain her privacy.

There were no further public comments. Chair Lauritzen closed the public hearing.

Chair Lauritzen asked if the Landlord Program has been maintained. Mr. Lilly did not know if
the McDougals were good landlords or whether they have licensed rentals. Chair Lauritzen felt
the same conditions apply to this request as to the previous one since it involves a small
expansion of the Future Land Use Map. It also encroaches on the neighborhood, which is still
doing well.

Commissioner Kindred agreed and felt this was a similar situation and that the request is
contrary to the desires of the City.

Commissioner Dalton felt that the last request had the potential to enhance the street. That did
not seem to be the case with this request. He considered this to be an encroachment and saw no
benefit to Louise Avenue.

Motion to recommend DENIAL of the applicant’s petition to change the Future Land Use
Map at 79-79 East Louise Avenue for the following reasons:

1. The General Plan includes a pelicy to not allow encroachment into existing
residential areas on a lot-by-lot basis. This application seeks to amend the
designation of three single-family parcels from Low-Density Residential to
Commercial General.

2. Encroachment into the residential district should be done on a larger scale with
significant amenities and buffers installed to upgrade the neighborhood.

Commissioner Carson

Second to the motion: Commissioner Carter
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Vote: Unanimous

Continuing Business

There was no business to discuss.

Commission Business

Approval of the February 19, 2015, Planning Commission Meeting Minutes.

Motion to Table Approval: Commissioner Brown
Second the motion: Commissioner Carson
Vote: Unanimous

Staff Business — Information Items

There was no staff business.

Adjournment

Motion to Adjourn: Commissioner Kindred
Second: Commissioner Carter
Yote: Unanimous

The Planning Commission Meeting adjourned at approximately 8:52 p.m.
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STAFF ANALYSIS

Current Zone: Master Planned Mixed-Use

COMPATIBILITY WITH THE
NEIGHBORHOOD

Staff believes that bringing new single family residential !
to this neighborhood will be good for the area.

STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS

Staff recommends approval.
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